Colorado Association of Conservation Districts
Board of Directors Meeting Minutes
June 10, 2020, at 7:30 AM via Teleconference
Attendees: 
Scott Jones, CACD President - Colorado River Watershed Director 

Tyler Neely, CACD Vice President - Rio Grande River Watershed

Gary Thrash, Director - San Juan Basin Watershed /CO Representative to NACD 

George Fosha, Director - Upper Arkansas River Watershed Director

Nick Charchalis, Director - North Platte/White/Yampa River Watershed

Steve McEndree, Director – Lower Arkansas River Watershed

Charlie Carnahan, Director - Upper South Platte Watershed  

Nancy Berges, Director – Lower South Platte Watershed 

Bob Warner, CO Alternate Representative to NACD 

Brett Moore, CACD Lobbyist

Bobbi Ketels, CACD Executive Director 

Absent: 
Mike Cleary, Director - Gunnison/Dolores River Watershed Director

Jim Cecil, Director - Republican River Watershed Director 

Guests: 

Les Owen, CDA

Randy Randall, NRCS

Donna Rasmussen, NRCS

Cindy Lair, CSCB
Noah McCord, CSCB

Mark Cronquist

Call to Order: 

The meeting was called to order by President Scott Jones at 7:30 AM after establishing a quorum.  President Scott Jones asked for any additional agenda items. Without any additional agenda items, the board agreed to move on with the agenda.  Scott informed the attendees that he will be leaving the meeting at 9:00 and will turn the meeting over to Vice President Tyler Neely at that time.
Prior Meeting Minutes:
President Scott Jones asked for a motion to approve the May 2020 minutes.  Director Tyler Neely made the motion to approve the minutes and Director George Fosha gave the second.  Without any further discussion, the motion to approve the CACD BOD’s May 2020 minutes was passed.  


Legislative Update – Brett Moore:  
Brett Moore stated he just sent an email to Bobbi that included links to the regular bill tracking sheet, the water resource committee tracking sheet and the resolution progress tracking sheet.  He noted that many items have been accomplished but there is much more to be worked on.  
Brett reported that the Legislature reconvened two weeks ago.  The long bill was passed by the House and Senate.  Today’s session makes 80 total days in the 2020 Legislative Session.  There was a 72-day break in the middle due to Covid-19.  Priority was the long bill and all the bills surrounding it.  It was necessary to cut $3.3B from the budget for this year.  CACD budget items are intact as far as the long bill goes.  There is about a 50% cut in severance tax in the budget.

Hundreds of bills with new money attached were killed including CACD tax exception bill for fencing material.  Basically, any bill that would prevent the State from taking in revenue was killed.  212 bills were killed in the first 3 days after coming back from the break.  641 bills were introduced this year, so approximately 1/3 have been killed.  

Brett thanked the Policy Book Committee and the Policy Committee members, Nancy, George, Nick, Steve, Jim, Bobbi, Scott, and Tyler, for all their hard work.  The entire Policy Book has been reviewed and they are now working on the review of the Policy Book for items such as grammar.  Each section has been broken out, these reflects our resource committees.   Each section will be a resolution and sent out to Districts and Watersheds for comments.  These Resolutions will be voted on at the annual meeting.  

Brett was asked about HB-1420 and if CACD should become involved.  Brett stated that he has not reviewed that bill with CACD in mind.  It was introduced on June 8, 2020 and it is Brett’s impression that it would impact large taxpayers.  He will send the bill out for CACD review.  It could impact large agricultural producers.  Director Steve McEndree is concerned about the Bill because it may place tax on farm use fuel.  Brett stated that the Farm Bureau is looking at a Schedule F exemption to the 1420 tax break bill.
CDA Update-Les Owen:  
Les Owen informed the Board that there have been hits to their budget for this fiscal year and there will be more hits to the following year’s budget.  Lara Duran, CDA Noxious Weed List B Specialist, has moved to another position with Office of Information Technology.  Due to budget cuts, her position will not be filled for approximately two years.  A requested position for a Biocontrol Specialist will also not be filled due to the same budget cuts.  
CDA is still allowing employees to telework.  This will continue until at least Labor Day.  The Governor’s current executive order does not allow CDA employees to attend meetings in groups of 10 or more.  

Rio Grande National Forest finalized their Record of Decision on their forest plan amendment in April or May.   

GMUG is still moving along. The Eastern Colorado RMP Amendment for BLM is still in the Federal Land Management planning stage.  We will see things coming out soon.  The Browns Canyon National Monument plan was released within the past few weeks. 
 BLM came out with a categorical exclusion proposal in the Federal Resister that is geared at making it easier for them to go in and salvage trees that have been damaged.   
The Ag Commissioner signed the Good Neighbor Authority Agreement with the Forest Service.  It is awaiting the Regional Forester’s signature.  Several things can be done under this far reaching agreement from range improvements to watershed conditions.  He is hopeful projects can be completed under this agreement within the coming years.
The new regulations for the Waters of The US (WOTUS) are set to go into effect on June 22, 2020.  The Sate of CO, along with others, has filed lawsuits against the new rule.  Colorado filed a lawsuit of its own and is expecting a decision before June 22.  There were many groups that filed motions to intervene with the states that are filing lawsuits.  CDPHE submitted legislation aimed at the dredge and fill permit process.  However, they are not optimistic it will be heard.  CAWA has it on their agenda for the next meeting in late June.  WOTUS will be an ongoing process for several more years.
Director George Fosha asked if the Attorney General consulted with CDA before filing the suit(s).  Les stated that yes, they had been consulted and they wanted the Ag Commissioner to file paperwork in favor of the lawsuit, but she did not.  

Brett reported that Water Congress stands ready to oppose the legislation and ask that it not move forward.

CSCB Update: 
Cindy Lair reported that she has been working on the launch of the soil health program.  It was decided that National Soil Health Day, June 23rd, would be a good day to launch the CDA soil health program.  However, they are lacking funding so this will be a phased launch.  They had planned to receive a $75,000 grant from CWCB but were recently notified that those funds, which were supported with severance tax, are no longer available.  They had hoped to announce the availability of these grant funds at the launch.
At an earlier meeting Cindy reported on the STAR program, Saving Tomorrow’s Ag Resources.  It is a locally lead program.  It is a questionnaire that is originated by a landowner that is interested in taking a critical look at what they are doing now and possibly taking on some new activities that would improve the soil health on their farm or ranch.  This project would possibly go through the Conservation Districts or the Watershed Associations.  Cindy learned about this program at the NACD meeting in February.  It was presented by the Illinois Association of Conservation Districts.  She has been working with them to create a Memorandum of Understanding to utilize the program in Colorado.   Their only stipulation is that it continues to be run through Conservation Districts.  There might be between 7 and 9 questionnaires that people could fill out, such as mountain pasture, dry land, orchard, or other scenarios.  New Mexico has a soil scientist at NMSU Extension that has been helping them look at soil testing protocols.  CSU has been helping as well.  Discussion has been around a collaborative going together to apply for a Conservation Innovation Grant (CIG) through NRCS.  It will take the STAR program, and a soil testing protocol, to be more suited to the arid west.  The CIG grants are not meant for research but rather to apply proven technology and they feel this is a good fit for the grant.

There will be a soil health advisory committee created that would be made up of producers that are practicing soil health.  They would make recommendations to the CSCB and the Commissioner of Agriculture.  There will be a CSCB and CACD (if CACD would like to have a seat on the committee) board member serving on the committee as well.  There will be a new website developed for the soil health program.  

Due to lack of State funds, CSCB has been looking for new funding opportunities.  NRCS is working with them on the DCT program, which remains a high priority.  Rachel Theler will work as a communication specialist and work with Petra Popiel, NRCS Public Information Officer, to produce fact sheets about successful conservation activities and help with publications.  Also, CSCB is looking at having soil health specialists out in the field.  The DCT program has historically been a 50/50 agreement.  NRCS has offered to increase their cost share up to 75% leaving the State with 25%.  NRCS has included one soil health specialist in their funding for now.  This topic was discussed at the CSCB meeting this month.  The Board will decide how they might adjust the contribution for the DCT agreement with the Districts.  There are several different ways to address this.  One being that the Districts continue to pay the 25% and the 25% previously contributed would go to other District assistance, CSCB and Districts split the 25%, or CSCB cover the entire 25%.  At the August CSCB meeting the Board will be making a recommendation on how to make this match work.  It would start in 2021.
CSCB is looking for philanthropic funds, which is a change for them.  It appears that this type funding is a strong possibility.  

CSCB has an agreement with the Water Quality Control Division for the Lower Arkansas for water quality projects and have some remaining funds.  With the remaining funds, Cindy would like to produce a video about Regulation 85 to show what has been voluntarily accomplished with the ag conservation community to address non-point pollution.  In October, the WQCD is going to have a hearing on Reg. 85 so this would be a perfect time to produce such a video.  CAWA and CCA have been helping to obtain a good number of all the voluntary ag work that has been done for non-point pollution control.   She asked if CACD would be willing to administer the contract with the videographer.  Bobbi’s time could be the match for CACD.  She would like an answer about this at a later date.
Cindy reminded the Board that the next CSCB meeting will be August 26 & 27.  It may be another Zoom meeting or possibly a face-to-face meeting.  She noted that her staff has been exceptionally good at providing technology for Zoom meetings.
President Scott Jones stated that the Board will discuss her offer referencing the video.
Director George Fosha asked about the soil health meetings.  He noted that most attendees have been small farm operations and is wondering what kind of input the larger scale operations have in the soil health discussion.  He also noted that the soil health program should depend heavily on the landowner’s water situation.  Cindy stated that they do have a lot of input from large operations.  They had several CD members that have attended every meeting.  To George’s other point, yes, she understands that water is an issue for soil health.  Dry land growers are not going to grow cover crops. 

NACD Updates – Gary Thrash & Bob Warner:  

Director Gary Thrash stated that Bobbi sent out an email about the NACD collaborative grazing letter that we have an opportunity to sign.  CACD can have their logo on the letter if they decide to.   He feels there are good points in the letter for ranchers that have grazing permits.  Director Gary Thrash made the motion to sign the letter. Director Nick Charchalis gave the second.  Motion passes.
NACD has created a letter to send to congress related to the covid impact, encouraging that the payments in lieu of taxes be sent to counties that have federal land in their boundaries.  The letter deals with rural businesses that have had to close their doors and the economic impact to those rural communities.

The NACD educational emphasis this year is on pollinators.  They have a pollinator partnership that awards a farmer/rancher pollinator award.  Applications are due June 10.  

Last month Gary brought up the request from Bob Barrett in Utah, that the States within the Southwest Region consider sending funds to help with travel expenses for the leadership in the southwest region.  Director Gary Thrash made the motion that CACD make a $200.00 donation for this effort.  Director George Fosha gave the second.  Motion passes.
Gary encouraged everyone to attend the NACD 75th Anniversary meeting coming up next year on February 10.  This is a good opportunity to interact with people that are active in affecting legislation and see what other States are doing.

Envirothon Update: Mark Cronquist and Noah McCord
Mark Cronquist noted that it has been a pleasure getting to know Noah and feels he is going to do a tremendous job with the Envirothon.  
Mark sent an email to the 5 topic experts that are working on behalf of the educational platform for Envirothon.  The intent is to have the website up and running by Sept. 1.  We do not know what moving forward is going to look like at this point.  They will prepare like things will get back to a new normal.  It is important that the topic experts make the revisions to the State website considering the new 2021 changes to Envirothon.  This would assist with student preparation.  Experts were reminded that Agriculture is an important part of the information they prepare.  He is unable to find anything on the website that speaks to the National competition in 2021.  They may also be in the dark about what the new protocol will be for groups and travel, etc.   He will reach out to Noah and some of the educators that are involved in this activity.
They are looking at venues that are available so if anyone on the board knows of a venue, please let them know.  The State Fairgrounds is still an option.  Dates still need to be formalized.

Noah McCord thanked Mark for his work on Envirothon.  He stated that he is happy to take on Envirothon .  There is a large appetite for these kinds of co-curricular activities in schools of all sizes throughout the State.  They hope to grow the number of participating teams.  He will be working with Cindy and Bobbi to complete the Memorandum of Understanding to clarify his position and his decision-making authority to form partnerships.  He will be meeting with Jennifer Brooks from NCS Envirothon to learn where the national organization is at with the covid planning for next year.  He hopes to have a more detailed update for the next CACD meeting.
NRCS Update-Randy Randall:  
Randy Randall informed the Directors that they are reviewing their covid situation.  There are several offices that have requested they be allowed to reopen under a Phase 1 posture.  Phase 1 would limit the office to no more than 10 people, telework is encouraged, employees at risk or with family members at risk are encouraged to telework, travel is still limited to essential only and visitors are not permitted in the office.  They have had issues with obtaining PPE and cleaning supplies which has slowed the approval process.  They are working with RD and FSA to coordinate joint openings.  
There are about 25 offices that are being considered to reopen under Phase 1.  Fourteen days after that those offices can request to go to Phase 2.  Phase 2 will allow a few more employees in the office however social distancing must still be adhered to.  Phase 3 looks at visitors in the area with the appropriate physical distancing.  That could be 42-day outs.  If there are spikes in covid, the office might have to go back a level.  
Director George Fosha asked if the phases are State or National.  Randy replied that it was National.

The NRCS/CACD agreement renewal is being reviewed.  Randy thanked Bobbi for getting the initial paperwork back to them.  The current agreement does not expire until December of 2020.  There are currently four agreements in front of CACD.  NRCS plans to put $90,000 additional funds in the agreement.   He feels that the CACD funding agreements are secure.  They are now looking at a 2021 budget and hope to add additional dollars to the agreements.
NRCS is revamping the DCT agreement.  There are some percentage agreement changes.  Cindy Lair will speak about this in more detail in her report.  He also noted that Districts have asked about funding for computers.  NRCS is not able to assist with these type funding requests.

Randy asked Donna Rasmussen to report on NRCS staffing numbers.

Donna stated that today the staffing is at 189, which is 86% of their staffing ceiling of 219.  Seven new employees will be starting in June and 8 will start in July.  A couple more positions will be coming on between August and October.  Seven tentative job offers are going out now and they are waiting on 5 additional final job offers to be sent.  If all job offers are accepted, they will be at 212 employees.  Additional positions are in the hopper.  They have asked ACs to prioritize their top 5 positions so they can post vacancies.  Two vacancies are currently posted.  One is an NRI in Brighten and the other is a Resourced Team Leader in Grand Junction.  Two additional positions will be posted in the next week or so.  They are a Resource Conservationist position in Salida and an Area Wildlife Biologist for Grand Junction.  
Randy reported that Gene Backhaus is still the Acting State Conservationist until July 18.  Randy will be Acting State Conservationist starting July 19 until Clint returns.

Monthly Financial Update-Bobbi Ketels:   
CACD FINANCIALS: 05-31-2020

Beginning Balance in checking on May 1, 2020, $112,963.67

Checks/Payments Cleared -$10,424.22  , Deposits & Credits Cleared $33,991.11 
(Total Cleared Transactions -$23,566.89 )

Breakdown of deposits: 5/7-11,257.50 SDA PPP, 5/20-$5 Amazon Smile, 5/29 $22,728.61 NRCS Misc. Reimb.
Ending/Cleared Balance in Checking as of May 31st, $136,530.56 
Total Uncleared Transactions=  -$5,469.65 (Checks/Payments $5,469.65 - Deposits $0)

Ending Register Balance as of May 31st, $131,060.91
 

Reserve remains at $26,075.15 (remaining payback due to reserve total $15K)

Funds designated for Envirothon 2020/2021 $7,616.24

This is down from May due to contractual obligations.  At the end of the year, the Board will vote on the funds that will be used for the 2021 program.
NOI as of 05/31/2020  $97,369.52

New Transactions as of 06/7/2020

Checks and Payments  -$355.52

Deposits $0

Total New Transactions -$355.52

Ending Register Balance as of 06-7-2020 $130,705.39

Reserve remains at $26,075.15 (remaining payback due to reserve total $15K)

Funds designated for Envirothon 2020/2021 $7,616.24

 NOI as of 06/07/2020  $97,014.00

   

Credit Card Ending Statement Balance as of 06/04/2020  $43.19

Total District Dues Paid as of 05/31/2020  $40,550.00 (membership invoiced (75) $90,000.00)

Total District Dues Paid as of 05/31/2019  $44,600.00 (down by $4,050.00)

Grand Total District Dues PD in 2019 $61,300.00

 
UARRP Activity 05-31-20 YTD:  *No New Activity

Total pass-through income $4,585.09

Total pass-through expenses -$4,585.09

Total CACD Income Earned YTD 5-31-20 $222.60 (Includes 5% Admin & Payroll Reimb)

Balance of Federal Funds Available $145,862.75

NRCS Programs:  

Education Outreach Workshops YTD 5-31-2020:

Workshop Approved, Pending Completion (2) $3618

Educational Video Approved, Pending Completion $2500

Education Workshops Completed & Reimb to CD in May $0  

Total CACD Income Earned YTD 5-31-20 $500.00 (10% admin)

Total NRCS Reimb Deposit this month $$22,728.61
Bobbi stated that as of this report there are 6 invoices ready for reimbursement and will be submitted as one invoice to take them through May 31, 2020. The invoices total $13,153.09.  This leaves a balance of $40,974.14 in the contract.  She has submitted a one-year extension for the current agreement.  This will take us through 12/31/2021.  The renewal numbers will be reported with the current submittal process.  The new agreement will be reported through the easy grants system.  Once she completes the reports, Scott or Tyler will need to log in and approve the submittal.  
Speakership Programs YTD 5-31-2020:

Speakership Meetings Approved, Pending Completion $0

Speakership Meetings Completed & Reimb to CD in May $0  

Total CACD Income Earned YTD 05-31-2020 $192.00 (10% admin)

NRCS open invoices (3) 2020 YTD $7696.45 - *Pending NRCS Reimb Report

With reference to speakerships and education, Bobbi stated that she is working with Randy and Gene at NRCS, trying some different creative ideas until things get back to normal and groups can gather for normal workshops.  She does not have any approved ideas yet.  They are looking at how they might help with Zoom meetings through their cooperative agreement.  She will also discuss the video Cindy mentioned, with Randy and Gene.
$11,257.50 (SDA PPP Pmt -CARES Act) – (Forgivable SDA Loan)

There are changes coming to the program, however CACD is covered at 100%.
Director George Fosha asked Bobbi about the deposit for $22,728.61.and wanted to know where the funds came from.  Bobbi explained that these are NRCS reimbursable funds under the cooperative agreement.  Bobbi reported that even though the Envirothon and Camp Rocky were canceled, there were justifiable expenses that NRCS reimbursed.  George asked that these funds be labeled as such under the financials.  Bobbi will look at the best way to identify these funds in her report.  
Director Charlie Carnahan made the motion to approve the May financials.  Director Nancy Berges gave the second.  Motion passes. 
 
CACD Programs:  
Fundraising:   No Report
Camp Rocky-Bobbi Ketels: 
Bobbi noted that she sent the Board her Camp Rocky notes used for the CSCB meeting in May, with details on activities.  The Rocky Mountain Mennonite Camp had to cancel all their groups for the summer. Options for CACD’s 2020 prepaid deposit are; Deposit can be rolled over and applied to the 2021 contract now (contract pricing for food and lodging would remain the same as in the 2020 contract);  We can take the deposit and convert it to a donation to the camp to help them with their financial difficulties; or we can ask for a refund. The deposit was just under $900.00.  Bobbi asked the Board for a motion and vote on how they would like to handle the deposit funds.  

Director Steve McEndree made the motion to roll the funds over to a 2021 contract.  Director George Fosha gave the second.  Motion passes.

Annual Meeting:  
Bobbi reported that she is waiting to hear from Conference Direct that the 2021 agreement is ready for signatures.  Tyler, Scott, and Bobbi would like to have their first committee call between the 29th of June and the 2nd of July.  She will send that information to the entire Board.  She will discuss setting up subcommittees for the different pieces of the meeting with Tyler and Scott.  
Other:

Bobbi reminded those on the call that CACD is on the Colorado Water Plan listening session set up through CAWA and other State Partners.  Today’s listening session topic is Agriculture.  The meeting starts at 10:00.  Bobbi sent everyone the information to participate in today’s meeting.
President Misc. Discussion and Updates-Scott Jones:   
Vice President Tyler Neely confirmed the next CACD BOD call will be July 15, 7:30 AM.   Meeting adjourned at 9:33 AM 
Respectfully Submitted, 
Bobbi Ketels 
CACD Executive Director
